REEDHAM PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on Monday 5th September 2016
At Reedham Village Hall 

Present -    Councillors D Hales (Chairman), D Rushbrook, P Bilverstone, M Adams, I Case,
A Thompson, D Mills and C Ward.   New Parish Clerk C Dickson and outgoing Parish Clerk B Hoskins.   County Councillor Iles. District Councillor Nurden. 
6 members of the public were present.  Council meeting commenced at 7.30 pm.
1.09)  Apologies for Absence

Councillors R Clouting, J Lester, and K Patterson.
2.09)  Declarations of Interest on the Agenda

None.
3.09)  Minutes of Previous Meeting

It was proposed by Councillor Case and seconded by Councillor Rushbrook that the minutes from 4th July 2016 be accepted as a true record.  The minutes were duly signed by the Chairman on behalf of the Parish Council.  All agreed unanimously.

4.09)  Matters Arising

Councillor Rushbrook said that the gap outside her gate had not been filled by Highways.
Public Participation  Meeting open to public at 7.34pm
County Councillor Iles informed the meeting that it was likely Devolution would not proceed.  3 districts in Norfolk were not interested.  Suffolk is keen for Devolution but there is no unity in Norfolk.  There is a risk the Government will go ahead with something regardless, with no funding. The due process is continuing with the public being asked for their response, a vote taking place in October, and the result going to the Government in November. 
Regarding permissive paths the County has no money to assist with reopening. 
Councillor Iles has been asked to join the Broads Authority as a replacement representative of Norfolk County Council.  
The new spur on the Postwick roundabout has been completed in time for the new school year.  
Highways are trialling a new recording system for complaints/incidents to free up local engineers from answering individual queries.  The Clerk needs to register the Parish Council online. 
Regarding the funding for flooding, most of it is going to Acle this year. They are having problems with flooding under the bridge on Reedham road.  The pumps have failed and they are waiting for Highways England to solve the problem.  The worst area in Reedham for flooding is near the electricity substation.  It would help if the drain could be moved.  
It was mentioned that the booms in the reeds on Low Common near Pettitts have not been removed.  The Environment Agency have not responded and Broadland District Council say they are not responsible.  Councillor Iles will check with the County Council.
District Councillor Nurden informed the meeting that the Conservation team within the Planning Department are currently recruiting to fill the vacancy from earlier in the year.  Once filled it its hoped the service will return to normal.  
The Head of Environmental Services confirmed the project for Reedham Quay, as discussed earlier in the year, if still forging ahead.  The Economic Development Team at Broadland are now involved in securing the support of the businesses on and affected by the Quay.  Mr Leggett from Broadland has kept the Clerk informed of the remedial works to be undertaken at the Quay in the week commencing 12th September.  
The consultation on the Devolution deal closed on the 23rd August and a report will be presented to BDC this week.  
Councillor Nurden brought to the Council’s attention the Handyperson + service which offers help and advice to anyone over 65 with small household repairs and minor adaptations.  Please see the article in the Broadland News (page 22) for more information.
There was a presentation on the NDR at the last BDC meeting and Councillor Nurden will circulate it to his Parish Councils.

Permissive Path – Councillor Ward had a meeting with NCC Trails department on the 1st September and had submitted a report to the Council.  
Councillor Rushbrook said the path was opened in 1990.

Mr Mike Fisk, owner of Brick House adjacent to the path, was representing Mr Mutton who could not attend the meeting.  He stated that the closure was not started by Mr Mutton but was started and finished by the Broads Authority.  Should NCC find the funds to reopen the permissive path Mr Mutton’s conditions were:
1) he receive a small token payment for the nuisance calls he has received

2) the path is covered by Public Liability Insurance

3) maintenance of the path should be at no cost to the landowner

He is in agreement in principle of the permissive path being reopened.

Keith Sales had offered to do the maintenance work on the path but this was turned down.  Mr Mutton requires someone to take ownership of the path not just the work to be done.  If someone takes on ownership and liability then the work can go ahead.

Councillor Adams asked if the legal situation is different across private land to Broads Authority land.  This was not established.

The Clerk read out an email from the Broads Authority confirming the fixtures will be removed. The Broads Authority took action 2 months after the decision to close the path took place.
The Chairman of the Village Hall Committee Chris Bradbury gave the following report:
There were no issues with the play equipment safety inspection for August.

Still waiting on the installation of fibre optic Broadband from BT.  It has been nearly 5 months.
The Village Hall has signed up to a free online ticketing system, if you visit the website you can buy tickets for future events or go directly to TicketSource. Mr Breeze commented he had used the online ticket system yesterday but each ticket printed out on 1 A4 size piece of paper.

Fund raising:

August cash bingo jackpot was not won therefore now stands at £230 in 53 numbers or less for September.
This month’s film is Florence Foster Jenkins on Wednesday evening. Eddie the Eagle, shown in August, had 41 people attending. Films coming up will be the new The Jungle Book on 26th October and Absolutely Fabulous on 16th November.
On 23rd September there will be another Murder Mystery “The Christening”, following on from “The Wedding Reception”.  It starts at 7.30 pm, tickets £5 including food.
There is no football team this season.

The last car boot sale was cancelled because there was too much else going on.  It will be rescheduled when there is a free spot.

Harry Maunder sent an email to Norfolk County Council in mid July to complain to Highways about the state of Holly Farm Road/Pottles Lane.  There are pot holes in the passing places and he witnessed several near miss accidents over the summer, with people coming into his drive to avoid other cars.  The pot holes are now filled, with second hand tarmac, which is holding but will not last.  Turning it into a 30 mph zone would help. The signs could be moved to the other side of the junction with Freethorpe Road.  He has had no reply to his email.  Clerk Hoskins had queried it with NCC and they replied that after investigation they had found no problem. Councillor Iles will look into why Mr Maunder had had no reply.  Closed to public at 8.10 pm
5-09)  Planning Applications
There were no new applications to consider
6-09)
Update by the Tree Warden and for HLF Grants
No updates. 
7-09)  Update for Allotments
Councillor Bilverstone gave an update.  Plot 11 has been rotivated and is being taken over in October.  Plot 15 is not visited very often.  Plot 5, Mr Stuart, has strimmed his for his bees, but also doesn’t visit that often.  Generally things are ticking over.
8-09a) Permissive Path 

Councillor Mills was concerned that the meeting that took place between Councillor Ward and NCC Trails Department had not been notified to the Council in advance.  Councillor Ward was not aware of the protocols and apologised for the omission. 
8-09b) Swing Bridge

Councillor Lester wrote to Norfolk County Council regarding the possible listing of the Swing Bridge. It might be considered a Heritage Asset but there was nothing recognisable as listable.  The discussion appears to be what to replace it with or even if to replace it.  The sailing community is worried about a possible replacement, however Councillor Ward has spoken to Network Rail and there are no plans to close the bridge.
8-09c) Grass Cutting on Riverside
Councillor Bilverstone was concerned that 1 area of grass on the Riverside appears to be being cut by 2 different companies.  BDC (Norse) cut the Riverside but are also cutting the area outside the Nelson pub, which is privately owned. 
8-09d) Grass Contractors 

To go on the agenda for the October meeting.
8-09e) Purchase of a Tractor and The Picnic Area on the Field
Councillor Mills discovered over the summer that there is nowhere for adults to sit while their children are playing on the swings.  Providing benches was discussed and the Clerk is to obtain prices.

Many years ago the Parish Council owned their own tractor for cutting the field and football pitch, however over time it was sold and contractors employed.  As there is now a problem with getting contractors to maintain the field and football pitch Councillor Mills suggested the PC purchase their own once again.  Councillors Mills and Hale would be willing to go on a rota for this.  The Chairman of the Village Hall Committee Chris Bradbury confirmed there is space to store a tractor.  The current shed is full of chairs but there could be space.  The proposal would be to buy a ride on tractor costing between £4,000 and £6,000.  A box on the rear is needed to pick up the clippings on the football pitch but that could be removed for the field.  The clippings would be put behind the trees, where the current ones go.  Councillor Mills and the Clerk to liaise for quotes, including servicing and ongoing costs.  In principle the Council were in agreement.
8-09f) Clerk Replacement/Interviews
Not necessary as Claudia Dickson was appointed following an interview on the 31st August.
9-09)  Finances Presented for Approval
It was resolved that the following monthly and retrospective payments be approved for payment.
Ed’S Garden Maint - July




£179.44 retrospective
Ed’S Garden Maint - August




£179.44

CGM Landscapes - July




£172.50 retrospective

CGM Landscapes - August




£172.50

T Patterson football pitch




£  70.00 retrospective

E Shingles football pitch




£  70.00 retrospective

B Hoskins pay - July





£308.11 retrospective
B Hoskins pay - August




£308.11

HMR&C PAYE - July




  £77.20 retrospective
HMR&C PAYE - August




  £77.20

Expenses - Stamps
 57.12

Paper
   5.00

Gt Yarmouth Advertiser - Clerk recruitment
198.72

£260.84

R Clouting - hose fittings for allotment


£  25.86


Fuel water pump allotment


£  17.29
Mazars - external audit




£120.00 retrospective

Reedham Comm Association - Hall hire


£  72.00 retrospective
Indigo Waste - recycling




£  30.00 retrospective

Total   = 





         £2,140.49
Transfer from Co-Operative bank to Barlcays

Remaining balance





£386.44

Proposed as agreed by Councillor Adams and seconded by Councillor Mills.  All were in agreement.
The Clerk had received a report from Mazars that the Council is holding too much money in reserve.  It has no powers to hold revenue reserves for general purposes and should be considering earmarking funds for specific purposes.

10-09)   Items for the  Next Agenda

Bridge – update.

Tractor
Benches

Grass Contractors

Riverside bins

Public:

It was reported that there is a tree leaning over the road near Pettitts.  Councillor Hale to contact Paul Dunthorne in Highways.
There were several boats over the summer that stayed more than 24 hours moored up to Riverside Quay.  There is no charge for mooring but the Broads Authority should be moving them on.

Councillor Mills commented that there is a dog bin at one end of Railway Cut but not the other.  There are several other bins around the village and it was briefly discussed that one can be bought but there is no guarantee BDC will empty it.

The bench on the triangle was discussed. It was damaged when a Bartrums lorry reversed into it.  A quote has been received but the Clerk is waiting for an amendment.

The Memory seat plaque is to be done.

11-09)  Time and Date of Next Meeting.
Monday 3rd October  2016  at 7.30 pm.  
There being no other business the meeting closed at 8.40  pm.

Signed………………………………........................                       Date……………………………….
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